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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes General Membership Meeting, September 28, 2022, 7:30 pm
Via Zoom and in Key Escuela School Library 

1.  The President established that a quorum was present. 
2.  Members approved minutes of the June 2022 General Membership meeting with no changes.
3. Presentation by the League of Women Voters: The slides from the presentation are at this link:  https://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/VoterRegistration2022.pptx. Discussion included registering to vote, voting by mail or drop box, how to check your voter registration, examples of non-photo id accepted at the polls, same-day voter registration starting October 18 at early voting locations, filing a provisional ballot, ballot curing, what’s on the ballot for the November 8, 2022 general election, the need for a witness signature on drop box or mail-in ballots and how the League can help with witnessing. The League explained that voters are being asked about six proposed bond issues on transportation/metro, parks and recreation, public schools, storm water, utilities and community infrastructure. They reported that the www.vote411.org  website has information about voting, including about each proposed bond issuance, and information directly from candidates, including for School Board. The League of Women Voters offered to answer additional questions at LWVArlingtonVA@gmail.com. 
4.  Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees
Upcoming Meeting Topics:  President Henry McFarland reported that the October 26 General Membership meeting would feature a presentation and Q&A with County Landscape Architect Joshua Serck about the Upper Bluemont Park project for a tennis complex and updated buildings.  https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Projects/Project-Types/Parks-Projects/Upper-Bluemont-Project. 
The Arlington County Police Community Engagement Team https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Departments/Police-Department/Community-Engagement/Community-Outreach-Unit will join the November 16 General Membership meeting.  The President invited members to recommend proposed questions for the police, including directly to him after the meeting and by sending questions to exec@bluemontcivic.org. 
The December 14 General Membership meeting will feature a presentation and Q&A on with Project PEACE (Partnering to End Abuse in the Community for Everyone), a coordinated Arlington community response to education, prevention, protection, and support services to end domestic and sexual violence in the community. https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Health/Project-PEACE/About-Project-PEACE
The President reported that, as requested by County officials handing the application of the SER Restaurant to build permanent outdoor seating, he had submitted the letter conveying the position agreed by Bluemont Civic Association members approving SER’s request.  
The President reported that the Site Plan Review Committee Meeting for the Ballston Macy’s site had been postponed again, this time until October.  No meeting date has yet been set.  
The President reported on conversations civic associations presidents have been having with County Board members about the Missing Middle Housing Study and said a final County Board decision could happen in December or January.  
The President discussed County reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd between N. Glebe Road and N. George Mason Drive, and that County Staff had agreed that in about 8 to 10 months they would share with BCA the County’s six-month analysis of the impact of the study on traffic and safety.
Treasurer David Smith reported there has been no change in BCA’s bank balance, which was $ 2174.  
As Chair of the Lubber Run Watershed Group, David reported that the community had a really good meeting with the Department of Environmental (DES) Stormwater team about efforts to reduce flooding risks in the Lubber Run watershed.  He said DES’ presentation was very worthwhile, and recommended people view it at this link. https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/environment/documents/lubber-run-sept21-2022.pdf
Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Alternate Representative Christopher George reported on the recent NCAC meeting.  Reports on NCAC meetings are at this link https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Commissions-and-Advisory-Groups/Arlington-Neighborhoods-Advisory-Committee
NCAC Representative Nick Pastore reported that Bluemont’s Neighborhood Conservation Plan project at 6th Street N. and N. Edison has been delayed due to the need to complete some paperwork. The project is expected to start this fall.  BCA’s new First Priority NCP project is the intersection of N. Lexington St. and Wilson Blvd, and the new BCA Second Priority NCP project are safety improvements to N. Carlin Springs Road between N. Edison Street and N. Kensington Street.  He noted that it would take a few years until those projects get County funding, and before then neighbors will be consulted about what specific improvements should be proposed. He said he had emailed the County’s NCAC representative, who will respond in a couple of months about next steps for these projects.
BCA’s Civic Federation delegates reported on the September meeting of the Arlington County Civic Federation, which featured a candidate forum.  A video of the meeting can be viewed at either of these two links.  Candidate presentations include discussion of Missing Middle Housing.  
https://www.facebook.com/ArlCivFed/videos/candidates-forum-and-accf-september-6-membership-meeting/648361430346638/
https://vimeo.com/748553650
As chair of BCA’s Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee, Christopher George reported that he will be following up with County Board Member Takis Karantonis on information Takis has promised to provide on the County’s plan to study two of the intersections raised by the Bluemont and Arlington County civic associations, the County’s study of whether to reduce speed limits on N. Carlin Springs Road and several other streets, and a planned 2025 study of Carlin Springs Road.
Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson reported on his efforts to care for trees in Bluemont Parks, and those of other volunteer Tree Stewards. Members were impressed and asked how they could get involved.  Hugh explained how the program has a training class each year that provides people insights on how to care for trees, and once trained Tree Stewards work together on public property, and on school property when invited by the principal.  He noted that you will often see the volunteer tree stewards in their yellow vests taking care of trees. The website for Arlington’s tree stewards is https://treestewards.org ,which includes information about training. Information on how to join is at this link https://treestewards.org/join-the-treestewards/  They also have a Facebook page https://www.facebook.com/TreeStewardsofArlingtonAlexandria/
Hugh discussed use of the County’s Report A Problem system https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Topics/Report-Problem to let the County know about problems with trees, noting that the County is very responsive if a tree has fallen and blocks a path.  
5.  Discussion and Vote on Motion Concerning the Missing Middle Housing Study Phase 2 Recommendations
Members discussed Missing Middle Housing, and the draft BCA resolution proposed at the last General Membership meeting on the Missing Middle Study Phase 2 Recommendations:
“The Bluemont Civic Association opposes the Phase 2 recommendations of the Missing Middle Housing Study and their implementation. The Association bases its opposition on the recommendations’ disregard of varying neighborhood conditions and constraints, and the likelihood that the recommendations will reduce tree canopy, increase stormwater runoff, and increase density. Those effects will harm the quality of life of Bluemont residents.
The proposed solution from the County staff does not address the stated issues and introduces more problems than it solves. Moreover, the policy treats all areas now zoned for single-family houses in the same way. Any change in zoning requirements should recognize the different conditions in different areas.”
After discussion, member David Hughes called the question for a vote. The motion was seconded, and members voted to approve the resolution. (20 in favor, 12 opposed, one abstaining)
6. 4600 Fairfax Drive site plan     
BCA’s representative for the Site Plan Review Committee David Smith reported that the County’s Site Plan Review Committee meeting had been postponed with no new date scheduled.  He noted that the fliers distributed by BCA over the summer had brought more neighbors of the site into the conversation.  A neighbor near to the site wholeheartedly supported a walk-through, and noted the importance of staying actively engaged with the developer. He said in the past it took community pressure and frequent engagement with the County Board to get the previous developer of the 4600 N. Fairfax Drive site to address a proposed cut-through for traffic between N. Woodrow and I-66 to Abingdon Street and Carlin Springs Road.  
7.  Halloween Parade  

The President reported that a local businessman had asked for BCA to support the annual Halloween parade along the Bluemont Junction Trail, and that the Executive Board had agreed. He said BCA would provide additional information to our email list about the parade.  Members supported the effort.  

The meeting adjourned at 9:17 pm

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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